Health Care Advisory Public Meeting Minutes

HEALTH CARE ADVISORY PANEL 

PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES

July 29, 2013
The Health Care Advisory Panel (HCAP) held a Public Meeting on Monday, July 29, 2013, at the Department of Labor’s Fox Valley Annex.

HCAP members in attendance were:  Barry Bakst, D.O.; Ted Becker; Douglas Briggs, D.C. (arrived at 4:42 pm, present for vote); James Downing, M.D.; Harry Gravell, Jr.;  G. Barry Heckler, Jr., Esq.; A. Richard Heffron; David Hollen; Joseph Rhoades, Esq.; Bruce Rudin, M.D.;  Theresa Smith; Wayne Smith; Joseph Straight, M.D.
HCAP members who were absent:  Glenn Brown, P.T.; Josette Covington, M.D.; Matthew Eppley, M.D.
Also in attendance were:  John Kirk, Donna Forrest, and Toni Muncey of the Department of Labor; Ed Black, Deputy Attorney General; Stephanie Brewer, OptumInsight (via teleconference).  
The meeting was called to order at 4:20 p.m. 
I. Introduction

Mr. Black introduced himself and explained that the public meeting was for the HCAP to consider adoption of the proposed revisions to the Rules and Regulations relating to the Delaware Workers’ Compensation Health Care Payment System, specifically sections of the Fee Schedule Instructions and Guidelines, Provider Certification, Utilization Review and Forms regulations; and revise the Health Care Practice Guidelines.  
Pursuant to Administrative Procedures Act, 29 Del.C. §10115, notice of the proposals was published on July 1, 2012, in the Delaware Register of Regulations, Volume 17, Issue 1.     

Mr. Black marked the following exhibits that were admitted as part of the record:   


Exhibit 1 
News Journal affidavit of publication of notice of today’s meeting.   
Exhibit 2
Delaware State News affidavit of publication of notice of today’s meeting.
Exhibit 3
State of Delaware Public Meeting Calendar electronic posting of today’s meeting.

Exhibit 4
Written public comments from Rebecca Byrd, The Byrd Group, LLC, on behalf of AHCS (Automated HealthCare Solutions).
Mr. Black turned the proceedings over to Chairman G. Barry Heckler, Jr.  Roll Call was taken by Ms. Muncey and a quorum was present.  Mr. Heckler opened the floor for public comment.  
II. Public Comments
Robert Byrd of The Byrd Group, LLC, spoke on behalf of Automated HealthCare Solutions, a company that provides software and back-office support for physicians.  Mr. Byrd expressed concern that the proposed regulations will effectively eliminate physician dispensing of medication for workers’ compensation in Delaware, which he does not believe was the intent of the HCAP.    On behalf of AHCS, Mr. Byrd suggested these changes:  
1. Section 4.13.1:  Eliminate the prohibition against physician dispensing fees.

2. Section 4.13.2.1:  Choose only 1 reference book for determining AWP.

3. Section 4.13.3:  Reimbursement for repackaging should be 110% of AWP, plus dispensing fees of $4 brand name and $5 for generic.  

In conclusion, Mr. Byrd recommended against the use of the New York model for pharmacy reimbursement.  Mr. Byrd provided a written copy of his comments.  

Jane Cannava, Esq., spoke on behalf of Injured Workers’ Pharmacy (IWP), a home delivery pharmacy with a primary focus on workers’ compensation.  IWP is opposed to the proposed Pharmacy Fee Schedule that is modeled on New York, and predicts it will deter pharmacies from participating in Delaware’s system.  IWP works with many states that pay either at AWP or above AWP; however, very few states pay below AWP.  Ms. Cannava stated that IWP also recommends the use of only 1 reference book for determining AWP (preferably Medi-Span, which updates weekly).  Finally, Ms. Cannava suggested that the “Justification for Use of Non-Preferred Medication” form is inadequate, as payers often do not respond promptly.  The form should include a requirement for response by the payer within one business day; if there is no response, the first bill should be paid.    

In conclusion, Ms. Cannava stated that IWP may be forced to re-evaluate their participation in Delaware workers’ compensation if the proposed regulations are approved.  IWP has instead suggested a reimbursement methodology of AWP minus 5% plus a $4 dispensing fee.  Ms. Cannava provided a written copy of her comments.
III. Panel Deliberations

The Panel went off the record to deliberate on whether to accept or reject the recommendation to the Secretary of Labor to adopt the proposed revisions.  
[Although the deliberations are not part of the record, they were open to the public.  In summary, Panel members discussed revisiting physician dispensing and the use of only one reference book in determining the AWP.  Since both would be substantive changes, the Panel decided to wait and discuss at the next HCAP meeting.  Significant deliberations took place concerning a change in the Administrative Procedures Act that now requires an additional period of 15 days after oral comments to accept written comments.  The final date to receive written comments will be 8/13/13.  The Panel decided to proceed with their vote today.  If additional written comments are received, the DOL will circulate to Panel members via email with a deadline for response.  Panel members must either re-affirm or change their votes.] 

The Panel members went back on the record for the vote.

IV. Panel Vote
Dr. Rudin made a motion to accept the proposed revisions, subject to the provision that additional written comments received through 8/13/13 will be circulated to Panel members via email and Panel members must either re-affirm or change their votes.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Heffron.  The HCAP voted:  

(1) Unanimously to recommend approval of the Fee Schedule Instructions and Guidelines revisions;
(2) Unanimously to recommend approval of the Provider Certification revisions;
(3) Unanimously to recommend approval of the Utilization Review revisions;

(4) Unanimously to recommend approval of the Forms revisions;

(5) Unanimously to recommend approval of the Health Care Practice Guidelines.  
Mr. Heckler advised that an Order recommending adoption of the proposed regulations would be presented to the Panel for their review and signatures.    
Mr. Heckler concluded the public meeting at 4:50 p.m.
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